
Milton School Committee 

Regular Meeting 

Milton High School Library 

January 20, 2009 

 

Committee Present:  Beirne Lovely, Chair, Lynda Lee Sheridan, Vice Chair, Chris Huban, Mary Kelly, Glenn 
Pavlicek and Kristan Bagley-Jones 
Staff Present:  Mary Gormley, Superintendent; John Phelan, Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum & 
Personnel; Paul Hilton, Assistant Superintendent for Business 

 

1.   The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m. 

 
2. Approval of January 20, 2009 Agenda – With regard to the Finance Subcommittee update,  

Ms. Sheridan suggested discussing the Special Town Meeting first followed by discussions of the FY09 
Year to Date and the FY10 budget.  She also suggested giving an update on MPEG.  With the 
Committee’s approval, Mr. Lovely approved the agenda for January 20, 2009 with these changes.   
 

3. Citizen Speak (Policy BEDH-Residents may speak for up to 3 minutes)  

 

Kate Sumner discussed the sponsorship banner program and stated that a group of approximately 20 
parents are working together to attract local businesses and organizations to get them involved in the 
sponsorship program.  Ms. Sumner reported that great progress is being made and all the proceeds from 
this effort will go to Milton High School Athletics.  *Mr. Lovely commented that this group has done 
extraordinary work on behalf of the students.  He thanked Ms. Sumner and asked that she extend the 
Committee’s appreciation to everyone working with her in this endeavor.  Ms. Bagley-Jones also 
mentioned that the first annual Walk-A-Thon is scheduled for January 31, 2009 from 4:00 p.m. to 6:00 
p.m. at the Copeland Field House to raise money for sports, clubs and activities. 
 
Earl Fay feels the Town is about to be torn apart by the potential closing of an elementary school.   He 
feels all schools should remain open, particularly Tucker School.  Mr. Fay spoke of Tucker School and 
the success of their special education programs and other programs that target the performance of 
minority subgroups.   Mr. Fay also feels the School Committee should say yes to School Choice.   
 
Michelle Taylor and Sarah Lacombe, both parents of students attending school out-of-district, came to 
discuss several issues they have regarding transportation (drivers) and how unsafe it has become for 
their children.  *Mr. Lovely asked Ms. Gormley to arrange an appointment, either together or 
individually, with Ms. Taylor and Ms. Lacombe to discuss these issues.   
 
Milton High School athletes Aaron Nemzer, Jessica Brennan, Olivia Collins, Chelsea Mitchell, Maxwell 
Opara, Jamaal Grant, Paul Connor, Justin Trafford, Brendan Saur, Steven Manning, Max Devin, and 
Cevon Edwards attended tonight to show their support for spring sports.  Mr. Nemzer feels taking away 
spring sports would be a huge blow to Milton High School as a whole.  Ms. Mitchell stated that sports 
and clubs are an integral part of the school community.  Ms. Brennan mentioned the importance of being 
involved in a sport or other activity when going through the college application process.  Mr. Opara 
stated that he has been involved in football and track for four years and is a 2nd year Captain for track.  
He feels track has shown him his true capabilities and he enjoys representing Milton.   
 
Mr. Lovely informed the students and the public that based upon current projections there will be spring 
sports.  He advised the students to express their gratitude to those who have worked so hard and to 
continue their support by taking part in the upcoming fundraising events. 
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4. Approval of Minutes 

 The minutes of January 6, 2009 were approved as amended. 
 Move:    L. Sheridan 
 Second:  M. Kelly 
 Vote:  5-0-1 (C. Huban) 
 

5. Superintendent’s Report 

 Glover School Site Council – Dr. Dore Korschun, Principal, introduced parent representatives Susan 
 Coakley, Emily Macallaney, and Miguel Rosado.  Dr. Korschun highlighted some of the goals of 
 the Glover School Improvement Plan.  These included: 

• Increase proficiency in all academic areas for Open Response questions using data from the 

Assessment Planning Team - Dr. Korschun stated that the Open Response initiative implemented 
across the district for grades K-5 should help to improve MCAS scores in this area.   

• Literacy – improve literacy skills in reading and writing - Dr. Korschun stated that the Tufts 
Readers’ Workshop initiative will continue and teachers have received professional development.  
Students are working on strategies to help them with reading skills (prediction, inference, and sustaining 
independent work).  

• Increase proficiency in Science as outlined in the Executive Summary provided by the Assessment 

Planning Team – Glover has added one extra Science classroom and plans to continue their partnership 
with Trailside Museum.  They also hope to continue providing a Science Fellow to work with the 5th 
grade teachers.   

• Respect for Human Differences - In addition to the co-taught classrooms for grades 1-3, this year 
Glover added a ½ day co-taught classroom for grade 4 to meet the needs of some grade 4 students with 
special needs.     

• Collaborative Relationships – This year Glover School has had senior citizens from the community 
come to the school to volunteer.  These senior citizens assist in the office and also go into classrooms to 
read to students.     

 
On behalf of the Site Council, Ms. Coakley stated that they have serious concerns about the proposed 
school budget in the event of level funding for FY2010.  Ms. Coakley read these concerns to the School 
Committee along with some suggestions from the Site Council. (A copy of this speech will be attached 
to these minutes.)  In summary, the Site Council addressed the cuts to system over the last several years 
as a result of underfunding and the further reductions that will occur in the event of a level funded 
budget.  In an effort to “address the immediate and long term financial needs”, the Glover School Site 
Council offered suggestions which included participation in the GIC; a PILOT (Payment in Lieu of 
Taxes) program; the development of a long-term economic development plan for the Town of Milton 
that will expand the tax base through commercial enterprises; and the suggestion was made to examine 
all administrative spending to identify savings.   
 
To clarify some statements made, Mr. Lovely stated that the High School will not lose accreditation by 
closing the library nor have they ever lost accreditation.  Participation in the GIC is not within the 
School Committee’s control.  In fairness to the teachers, Mr. Lovely stated that the teachers did make 
proposals to the Board of Selectmen which were rejected.  The topic of PILOT payments has also been 
previously discussed; however, this type of payment would have to be made on a volunteer basis since 
there is no requirement to participate in such a program.  Ms. Kelly added that there is some talk at the 
state level to allow cities and towns to put Unions in the GIC automatically.  With regard to the PILOT 
program, she agrees with the need for creative thinking and suggested looking to see if there is some 
type of legislation to address this issue.  The Committee thanked the Glover School Site Council and Dr. 
Korschun for their presentation. 
 



 3 

Milton High School Site Council - Dr. John Drottar, Principal, introduced student representative 
Michelle Nabi, teacher representative Kathy Queally, and parent representative Chris Navin.   
Dr. Drottar stated that the Site Council addresses a variety of topics at the High School such as 
communication with families, ways to create a welcoming atmosphere at the High School, and student 
performance.  Ms. Queally reported that one of the discussions of the Site Council dealt with student 
performance and the importance of parental involvement.  In order to encourage parental involvement, a 
parent workshop was held at the beginning of the year and another will be scheduled in February.  As a 
student representative, Ms. Nabi enjoys attending Site Council meetings to voice her opinion.  She wants 
to help make Milton High School be a better place and a place where all students can achieve success.  
Mr. Navin reported that as a spin-off of the Site Council, a Diversity Committee has been developed.  
This committee consists of students, parents, faculty, and administrators, and they have met three times 
this year.  Dr. Drottar also explained the mentoring program.  For this program Ms. Beech pairs teachers 
(or other volunteers in the building) up with students to meet during the activity period.  At this time the 
mentor checks with the student to see how things are going and to offer encouragement and support.   In 
addition to the parent workshop, Dr. Drottar explained that they also have provided enhanced orientation 
programming, program of studies nights, teacher/parent conferences, and Guidance nights in the effort 
to encourage parental involvement.  Ms. Queally stated that the February parent workshop may be held 
on the same night as parent/teacher conferences since parents will already be in the building.  The Site 
Council and the Diversity Committee plan to personally reach out to parents to encourage attendance at 
this workshop.  Mr. Pavlicek added that the increased use of email and the 3-Week Look Ahead notices 
have been a helpful way to keep parents informed.   
 
Athletics – Ms. Gormley stated that the School Committee had asked for a detailed description of the 
athletic budget.  As a result, Steve Traister, Athletic Director, worked extensively with the Finance 
Subcommittee, particularly with Paul Hilton, to present this information.  Mr. Traister provided the 
School Committee with several handouts detailing all aspects of the athletic budget.  He reviewed user 
fees, gate receipts, donations, and provided a breakdown of spending for FY08 and FY09 and a 
projection for FY10.  The breakdown included salaries for the Athletic Director and the Athletic Trainer, 
stipends for coaches, transportation costs, costs for officials, rental costs, supplies, police/security 
details, member/entry fees and custodial costs.  On the bare minimum, Mr. Traister projects that the 
athletic program for FY10 will cost approximately $636,508.  As mentioned with the Finance 
Subcommittee, this does not include the extra teams pay on their own and through their fundraising 
efforts (which totaled $55,000 for FY08 and FY09).  It was suggested that Mr. Traister add another 
column to his spreadsheet showing this information as well.  Mr. Huban asked if it is mandated by the 
MIAA as to whom you have to employ for scoreboards, gate-keeping or security.  If not, he asked if the 
Boosters could provide volunteers for gate-keeping.  Mr. Traister replied this is something they can look 
into.  For gate security at league and non-league games that we host the MIAA does not have any 
requirement for ticket takers.  However, it does mandate that we have an administrator present for 
certain boys’ games (ice hockey and soccer).  Police presence is a safety issue dependent on the 
anticipated crowd.  Ms. Sheridan brought up the importance of having non-league tournament and 
scrimmages, and Mr. Traister agreed these are important in order to have a competitive athletic program.  
Ms. Bagley-Jones stated that the $5 gate fee could be a hardship for students who attend a few games 
per week.  Mr. Traister replied that athletes are not charged this fee.  In the future they could look at 
reducing this fee for non-athletes.  The Committee thanked Mr. Traister for his presentation and 
requested that this presentation be posted on the website.      
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Kindergarten and 1
st
 Grade Information Packet – Ms. Gormley stated that the Kindergarten 

Information Night will be held January 22, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at the Milton High School Auditorium and 
the 1st Grade Information Night will be held on January 29, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at the Milton High School 
Auditorium.   Kindergarten tuition will remain the same.   
 
School Choice – Ms. Gormley explained that every year school districts have to vote by June 1st on 
whether or not they will participate in school choice and what grades they select to participate.  Mr. 
Huban had requested that school choice be discussed in more detail.  Per discussions with other 
Superintendents who are involved in school choice and in speaking with the contact person from the 
state, Ms. Gormley reported that there are space and financial issues involved with school choice.  Some 
highlights from this discussion include: 

• A student’s tuition equals 75% of the per pupil cost, up to a limit of $5,000 per child. 

• For a special education student on an IEP, a special education increment augments tuition. The IEP is 
analyzed and costs are associated with the additional services. 

• Transportation is not provided for regular education students; however, it is provided for special 
education students and is billed to the sending district. 

• The financial benefit of school choice is that it is an infusion of funds. 

• Once a student enters a school district, he/she is entitled to stay until graduation. 

• In discussing the pros and cons of school choice with other Superintendents, some mentioned losing the 
sense of community.  

• If we were to consider school choice, Ms. Gormley would recommend looking at grades 1, 6 and 9 and 
also looking at grades where enrollment might be low. 

• If we start to analyze this for next year, we have to consider class size issues. 

• You don’t have to be identified as a school choice district to receive a child.  

• Currently Milton has 9 home-schooled students; 43 students at Blue Hills Regional; 3 at Norfolk 
Agricultural; 1,114 students in the district who go to private or parochial schools; and 38 out-of-district 
placements.   

 
Ms. Gormley stated that she will continue to research school choice and has calls out to other 
Superintendents who do participate.  Questions/comments from the Committee included: 

• Mr. Huban finds it hard to find the cons of being involved in school choice.  He believes this should be 
seriously considered as an option for the next fiscal year.   

• In response to Ms. Kelly’s question regarding special education, Ms. Gormley verified that if a student 
comes to our district on an IEP, the sending school pays for the additional services associated with that 
IEP.   

• Ms. Kelly asked if the state had to be informed by June 1st as to how many slots would be available.    
She feels we could have an increase of students returning from private school due to the current 
economy.  Ms. Gormley replied that once they get enrollment numbers they can project ahead and make 
recommendations as to how many students can enter and at what grade level.  The School Committee 
can cap the number of students allowed and what grade level they are allowed to enter.   

 

Field Trip - Mr. Phelan stated this is the first reading of the Milton High School Outdoors Club field 
trip to New Hampshire.  This trip is scheduled for March 7-8, 2009, no school is missed, and the cost of 
the trip is $82.40.  Students will be transported by parents; therefore, the proper parental consent and 
release forms for students and those driving need to be filled out.  Once the first reading is approved, the 
names of those driving will be run through the Milton Police Department to make sure they have safe 
driving records.  Mr. Lovely asked that the private vehicle liability waiver be reviewed by Town 
Counsel.    
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Motion was made to approve the first reading of the Milton High School Outdoors Club field trip to 
New Hampshire, March 7-8, 2009.   
Move:    C. Huban 
Second:  L. Sheridan 
Vote:    6-0-0 
 

6. Finance Subcommittee Report – Special Town Meeting ($204,000) 

Mr. Pavlicek explained that the Board of Selectmen have put an article in the Warrant for the special 
February 23, 2009 Town Meeting to reduce this year’s appropriations for certain Town department 
budgets.  They have asked that the School Committee co-submit this article with them.  The language of 
this article has been altered in response to the School Committee’s previous concerns.   
 
Motion was made that the School Committee co-submit this article with the Board of Selectmen. 
Move:    G. Pavlicek 
Second   K. Bagley-Jones 
 
Before voting, Mr. Pavlicek explained that the cuts the Warrant Committee is proposing are based on a 
potential 10% to local aide.  If the cuts to local aide are less than anticipated, it would be his feeling that 
money should be taken from free cash before hitting services.  Ms. Kelly voiced her concern over how 
free cash would be addressed at the Town Meeting if the Warrant Committee were to agree with this 
suggestion.  Mr. Lovely stated that he is comfortable supporting this motion, however, he would like to 
reserve the right for the School Committee to comment on the recommendation of the Warrant 
Committee given the circumstances at the time. 
Vote:    5-1-0 (M. Kelly) 
 
Ms. Kelly asked Ms. Gormley to explain where the cuts would be made in the event that $204,000 has to 
be cut from this year’s appropriation.  In working with the Finance Subcommittee to determine this, Ms. 
Gormley explained that $50,000 would come from professional development; $50,000 from a mid-year 
retirement (position filled with a permanent sub for $128/day); one special education position which had 
been posted will be filled internally through a transfer and one position will be left unfilled; $20,000 
from a clerical position; $25,000 through a freeze in spending in the Technology budget (not yet 
approved by Finance Subcommittee); leaving a balance of $31,900 necessary to cut in order to meet this 
$204,000 reduction.  The Finance Subcommittee continues to discuss this.   
 
FY09 Year To Date Budget – Ms. Kelly thanked Mr. Hilton for providing the FY09 YTD budget.  
When asked if he had any concerns with the line items of this budget, Mr. Hilton replied that they 
continue to watch the special education out-of-district tuition line.  Ms. Kelly requested that this 
information be posted on the website. 
 
FY10 Budget - Ms. Kelly stated that a definitive document explaining what will happen in the event of 
a level funded budget depends on the SBA’s approval of our plan to close an elementary school.  Once 
we obtain their approval, the School Committee and Administration can discuss what school will close 
and what the impact will be.  The letter to the SBA has been prepared (in draft form) by the 
Superintendent’s office and copies will be forwarded to School Committee members.  Mr. Lovely asked 
that School Committee members send their comments/edits to Bev Quinn as quickly as possible.  
Hopefully, this letter can be sent to the SBA by Friday.   
 
With respect to the FY10 budget, Ms. Sheridan stated that a level funded budget is unacceptable.  She 
feels it is important that the School Committee take a vote to give a message to the Warrant Committee 
on the direction they want to take.   
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Motion was made that the School Committee supports that a contingent budget be presented by the 
Warrant Committee for an override on behalf of the schools. 
Move:    L. Sheridan 
Second:  K. Bagley-Jones 
 
Before voting, Mr. Huban stated that he supports this motion; however, he would have to reconsider if 
the Warrant Committee were to recommend something less than what the School Committee needs to 
maintain level service.  Ms. Kelly asked that the wording of the motion be clarified.  Mr. Lovely stated 
that his concern is for the school portion of an override to be fair and equitable to the entire school 
system; he would not be ready to support an override that will save only one elementary school while at 
the same time ignoring the needs of the High School and Middle School.  He would also like to see 
detailed back-up presented by the Board of Selectmen (and posted on the Town’s website) showing the 
impact of a level funded budget on each Town department.  The motion was clarified to read: 
 
Motion was made that the School Committee recommends the Warrant Committee to present at Town 
Meeting a contingent budget in addition to a level funded (balanced) budget.   
Vote:  6-0-0 
 
In regard to our back-up documentation, Ms. Kelly suggested reviewing this, removing names, and 
posting this on the website.  She believes there are other avenues to pursue as well (i.e. the “rainy 
day”/stabilization fund and the retirement fund) and asked how to address this with the Town.  There 
was a consensus of the Committee for the Superintendent to convey to the Warrant Committee, through 
Town Administrator Mearn, that they believe this is an appropriate year for assistance from the 
stabilization fund.  It was also the consensus of the Committee to have the Superintendent ask the 
Retirement Board to consider extending out their repayment schedules.  Ms. Kelly believes a PILOT 
program is something that should be pursued; however, that request would come from the Board of 
Selectmen.  Mr. Lovely mentioned Blue Hill Regional Technical School’s budget and Mr. Huban 
suggested inviting our representative to a future School Committee Meeting. Ms. Kelly added that a 
meeting with the School Subcommittee of the Warrant Committee is also being planned. 
 

7. Policy Subcommittee – Mr. Huban reported that he has reviewed the residency policies with 
Administration and thanked Mr. Phelan for the amount of work he did for this project.  Mr. Huban 
explained that some minor changes were made to the New Student Registration Packet; however the 
policy (JFAA-R) remains the same.  Mr. Phelan reviewed the changes made to the New Student 
Registration Packet.  Mr. Lovely stated that approval of this packet does not require a vote by the School 
Committee.   
 

8. Communications Subcommittee – Ms. Bagley-Jones reported that she and Ms. Sheridan had a  
successful meeting with MPEG (Milton Public Educational and Government Access).  For Comcast, 
School Committee meetings are shown on channel 22 (education channel); for RCN channel 3 is for 
public broadcasting, channel 13 is for education, and the government channel is 15.  Ms. Bagley-Jones 
requested that a schedule of the channels used by MPEG and RCN be posted on the website and 
published in the Email Blast along with a schedule for School Committee meeting re-runs.  Ms. 
Sheridan mentioned the possibility of burning DVDs of School Committee meetings, and Ms. Gormley 
replied that she will check with Bob Pattison on that possibility.  With regard to February PTO 
meetings, Ms. Bagley-Jones requested School Committee members to email Bev Quinn as to what 
meetings they can attend.  Ms. Sheridan offered to attend the Milton High School PTO meeting.    
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9. Old Business – Ms. Gormley reported that the Q&A from the January 14, 2009 budget presentation has 
been edited and will be posted on the website.  Mr. Hilton received two requests for information, but no 
further questions were emailed to the Superintendent’s office.   

 
Motion was made to enter Executive Session for the purpose of discussing contract negotiations and not to 
return to Open Session and to adjourn directly from Executive Session. 
 
By a roll call voice vote, the Committee unanimously voted to enter Executive Session and not to return to 
Open Session. 
 
Meeting adjourned at 10:00 p.m. 
 

 

 

 
 
 


